
STATEMENT FROM ALAN DUNCAN MP

TO AIRPORT MEETING IN KIBWORTH

I am sorry I cannot make tonight's meeting, but would like to thank Kevin Feltham for reading out this statement for me.

The growing nuisance of night flights is now probably the biggest local issue in my constituency.  I have had over 200 people complaining about being woken up at night, and there is increasing anger amongst those affected.

As both the MP for Rutland & Melton and the Shadow Secretary of State for Transport, I'd like to think that, along with my fellow MPs, we can do something that will make a difference.

We are all trying hard, but it is not easy.  The origin of the problem is that the Civil Aviation Authority have implemented a Labour government policy of shifting flight paths away from urban areas, and routing them over rural areas instead.  I don't agree with this policy because I think urban areas don't hear aircraft noise in the same way as quiet rural areas do.  But it means that an airport like NEMA claims it has to receive and despatch its planes along routes dictated to them by the CAA.

Night flights from NEMA have not increased much, if at all, recently, but to rural Leicestershire there has been an explosion of nuisance, because they are regularly over-flying their homes for the first time. 
There is also a cloud of suspicion surrounding NEMA for two reasons.   First, the initial consultation was totally botched up, and people fear it was a deceitful scheme to disguise the massive planned expansion of the airport, leading to a massive increase in night flights.  Second, the way complaints are handled increases the anger and suspicion people feel.  They think they are being fobbed off and are getting the run-around.  One problem, though, is that not all the flights we hear are going into NEMA - the trouble then being that it is impossible to find out whose flight it is, and where it was going.

This week I had a meeting with Sir Roy McNulty the Chief Executive of the CAA who told me, and this is important, that although they implement government policy, they do not impose flight paths unilaterally on airports: the routes chosen are the result of requests from, and negotiations with, the airport itself.  
This suggests that NEMA had, and may still have, the flexibility to alter future flight path routes.  If they do, then this option must be pursued vigorously.
The business benefits of the airport cannot be ignored, but any airport activity has to recognise the nuisance it causes, and must meet high environmental standards. 

I recently visited NEMA, between 10pm and 1am, and saw the operation for myself, including the activities there of DHL.

I have insisted NEMA take some immediate steps to alleviate the nuisance we face:

1. They must improve their complaints procedure and make it transparent, informative and honest.

2. I will work with them and the CAA to see if flights coming into their Air Traffic Control zone do so along the recommended routes and do not deviate from them and arrive outside the requested paths over the county. This would assist their controlled descent approach disciplines; which in turn would help the noise problem.

3. I have tabled an amendment to the Civil Aviation Bill calling for the appointment of a Commercial Flights Office, whose legal duty will be to monitor and track flights with a view to providing all such details via an MP when someone complains. This will be debated in the Commons on Monday 10th October.

The entire policy of determining where flights go is set by the Government, and needs review.  They have just bunged all flights over rural areas, and the consequences are not acceptable.  

I will continue to work with neighbouring MPs such as Edward Garnier to fight this issue as hard as I can.
Alan Duncan  (23rd September 2005)

